2 April 2001

The Secretary

Senate Employment, Workplace Relations, Small Business and Education References Committee

Suite S1.61 Parliament House

Canberra ACT 2600

Dear Sir/Madam,

I wish to make a submission to the Inquiry into the capacity of public universities to meet Australia’s higher education needs. 

I am a senior lecturer in the Arts Faculty of Monash University, a person with 29 years experience of teaching in Australian universities. It is clear to me that universities are now in a state of crisis, which I will elaborate from my own knowledge in relation to the terms of reference for your Inquiry.

A. Adequacy of current funding arrangements

Monash University is operating under a declining load of undergraduate students allocated by DEETYA and its funding ratio has been changed so that only 70% of our funding is based on undergraduate student teaching, while 30% is derived from other sources like fees, grant and publications earnings, and postgraduate student completions. As a consequence, undergraduate teaching receives less attention and staff are pressured to earn more funds for the university from other sources. The only area of increasing demand that is under the university’s control is full-fee paying students. Most faculties attract few such students, who come mostly from overseas – a limited market for faculties like Arts and Science, the basic teaching areas of universities. 

In addition universities are required to absorb almost all the costs of staff pay rises. This makes it extremely difficult for us as staff to press for pay rises in a context where we fear redundancies. Yet we know that declining salaries relative to other employment makes it hard to find the best staff.

To speak of university autonomy and flexibility in this environment is absurd. Opening higher education to market forces ignores the true nature of university education, most of which is not strictly vocational. It is of value to students and employers and the wider society, but the basic undergraduate teaching in arts and science is a building block to higher training, one that is taken for granted by the market. As a result, the squeeze applied to Arts and Science faculties in universities like mine is nothing short of a crisis. Staff-student rations soar, morale plummets, staff leave, and subject offerings decline, all resulting in student dissatisfaction.

As staff, we are under immense pressure to teach more students less labour-intensively while at the same time producing more publications and engaging in consultancies. The result is that nothing is done satisfactorily. In my area, Politics, the number of teaching staff has almost halved in the last few years. Those who left, forced out by pressure to retire early or attracted by better conditions elsewhere, include some of the best in Australia and they have not been replaced. Following the departure of two professors, we now have no current professor and cannot afford to pay for one with declining funding. As student options are slashed in some of the most important teaching areas, students find the area less attractive and so we enter a spiral of further decline. We are now faced with the option of reducing teaching contact hours per student so as to reduce costs and allow existing staff the time to do more research – so long as it conforms with DEETYA guidelines and earns money for the university. 

Similarly, funding pressures have done immense damage in recent years to Australia’s expertise and training about Asia. As an Indonesianist, I am particularly dismayed about this. At Monash University, with the pressure to abandon ‘expensive’ small classes, the teaching of Vietnamese, Thai and Malay have been abandoned and senior Indonesian language staff have left and not been replaced. Our library has excellent Asian languages resources but who is going to be able to read them? We now have no professors with Southeast Asian expertise except in music; whereas Monash used to be renowned for its expertise in this area, the available staff have rapidly dwindled, further reducing our ability to supervise higher degrees. 

B. Effect of the increasing reliance on private funding and market behaviour on the sector’s ability to meet Australia’s education, training and research needs.

My main concern here is the reduction in the quality and diversity of education. In my area, our challenge is to produce graduates who are literate and capable of critical analysis and independent thinking. This is quite labour-intensive work. It is even more difficult in the post-graduate area when we are teaching overseas students who come from a different (and lower quality) undergraduate background. While we are encouraged to enrol more students from Asia –something I am happy to do – we are not funded to teach them properly, taking into account the fact that they will take longer to finish their degrees at a time when we are being pressured about our ‘completion rates’. If we were to play by market rules, we would only take on postgraduate students with superb English language skills who required minimal supervision. This would be the most ‘efficient’ way to work. In practice, excellent academic work is done by candidates who need considerable assistance but who have unique experience and insights, as do many of the Indonesian scholarship students we have taught at Monash over the years. It is the difference between ‘processing’ students and helping people add to the body of worthwhile knowledge.

As a result of pressure to admit more postgraduate students Monash like other universities is reducing the length of its MA coursework degree to 18 months where it used to be a two-year degree following a basic undergraduate degree. Quality is being sacrificed. How can we say that an MA coursework degree of this type has the same value as in the past?

In an attempt to diversify sources of private funding, Monash has gone down the path of setting up multiple campuses, including overseas: so far campuses have been opened in Malaysia, Italy and South Africa. We are also urged to enter the capital-intensive world of education via the internet. These are highly risky ventures which are unlikely to pay off for years, if then. Meanwhile the existing faculties bear the brunt of financing these moves. Public education should not be thus milked to pay for private endeavours. At Monash staff and students feel these important decisions are being made without proper information or consultation.

E. Ability of universities to attract and retain staff.

I have said enough above to indicate the strength of my feeling on this matter. We are being pressured to work like private consultants rather than as educators, but it is clear that if we had the experience and skills to get consultancies we would have left university long ago for the much more lucrative world of business. Increasingly senior positions demand people who can ‘find money’ for the university, yet these are rarely the people who have high academic reputations. The fact that with Australian salaries at their present level it is virtually impossible to attract staff from overseas is a tragedy for Australian universities: we need a leavening of outside expertise and cannot in the present climate attract good local people at senior positions either.

In conclusion, I and many of my colleagues and students feel that Australia has taken the wrong road with higher education. There is no alternative but to fund it properly from public sources. Education is too important for the country to allow it to suffer as it is now doing. A survey of public opinion would support the view that people are prepared to pay more in tax for a good state-funded education system.

Yours sincerely,

Dr Susan Blackburn.

